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TOWN OF

KANARRAVILLE

EST 1261





KANARRAVILLE TOWN CORPORATION

40 South Main Street, HC 65 Box 148
Kanarraville UT 84742

(435) 867-1852

Town Board Meeting Minutes

January 25, 2024
GUESTS PRESENT AT THE MEETING: Frankie Kent-zell, Kim Ward, David Ence, Katie Humes, Brenda Pugh, Holly Hadley
1. CALL TO ORDER: Mayor Gould called the room to order.

2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: Tyler Allred led the Pledge of Allegiance.

3. ROLL CALL:

Councilor Brandon Jonsson


Present

Councilor Tyler Allred



Present

Councilor Stoney Shugart


Present

Councilor Thayne Williams


Absent


Mayor Betty Gould



Present
4. DISCLOSURES AND DECLARATIONS OF CONFLICT OF INTEREST: None.
5. OFFICER/MEMBER REPORTS:


(a) Heidi Loveland – Need for New Accounting Software, Annexation Map to be filed with Iron County: Loveland asked the board if they had time to review her email (see attached). They responded “Yes” - that everything looked good. The board members agreed that they were not interested in annexing at this time, and to let Reed Erickson know they would be going with the current town borders. Loveland explained the potential need for some new accounting software and asked the board if they had an opinion on which accounting software they should go with, and/or if they had used one they could recommend. Councilor Shugart said he’d used PenSoft payroll software – it’s just for payroll only. He uses Quickbooks Desktop for everything else. Loveland said they do have the option of keeping Quickbooks Desktop and paying HintonBurdick to do their payroll. Councilor Allred said Hinton Burdick does his company’s payroll and they are fantastic. David Ence said that’s the way it used to be. Loveland suggested having Pelorus come down to give them a presentation/bid before deciding. Loveland said Pelorus is the software a lot of the local communities are using (Enoch, Brianhead, Parowan). Councilor Allred said if we went with HintonBurdick they would be a lot closer if there were any questions/problems. Loveland said she would gather more information and bring the options before the board.
6. OPEN FALLS LADDER BIDS: Holly Hadley said the Falls ladder design bid was posted from January 17th through the 24th. She received one formal bid (Andy Funder), and one informal bid. She presented the bids to the board (Andy Funder’s was sealed in an envelope per instructions, and the other bid was emailed to Holly Hadley). The informal bid came from Wagner’s, they are a Texas based company, and gave us a bid several years ago. For this new bid they updated the pricing. Andy Funder’s bid came in at $79,000. Hadley gave the board further instructions as they consider the bids. Such as: are they local, did they submit an original custom design, are they willing to remove the old ladder and install the new one, and is the price affordable. The Wagner bid did not meet these requirements. The ladder in their proposal would be shipped in pieces and we would have to put it together and install it ourselves. They are not a local company. Councilor Shugart said there were a lot of unanswered questions with that bid. Hadley said their proposed ladder would be basically what we currently have, just out of a different material. Councilor Allred asked how much we would be getting from the county RAP tax grant. Hadley said she asked for $15,000. Allred said it should be close to that number from the information he received. Hadley said she will apply for a grant through the governor’s office, if we receive that grant, they will pay 60%. Allred said with those two grants, that would give the town $60,000 of the $79,000. Allred reviewed the idea of raising money through selling steps for the ladder. Hadley said there are supposed to be 23 steps. Hadley suggested opening it up to the town residents before putting it up to the public. Councilor Allred made a motion to award the Falls ladder bid to Andy Funder for $79,000. Councilor Shugart seconded, and all were in favor. Hadley said she also received a bid from Ensign Engineering to review the design/engineer the new ladder. She asked the board if they wanted to vote on that at the next meeting. Hadley said having the ladder engineered is not a requirement to receive the grant money, or by our insurance company. Hadley said their bid was for around $8,000. Loveland said they wanted to make sure the board didn’t want to have an engineer’s stamp of approval as an extra precaution. The board agreed they didn’t feel it was necessary and did not move forward with Ensign’s bid.

7. PUBLIC FORUM: Brenda Pugh (President of Historical Society) – Brenda Pugh said the Historical Society would like to help the town by moving their office upstairs, or downstairs, or into the library if that becomes available. They are willing to work together and request to stay in the building if that’s possible. She reminded the board of everything the society does for the town as far as activities (checkers, movie nights, hot dog roasts, and bingo) and service hours. She feels they are an asset to the community. Society sends out a newsletter every month that includes history about the community. She hopes the board will continue to allow them to use the building so they can hold their meetings and have a place for their museum. They do have some elderly ladies that have a hard time going up and down the stairs. If they do need to move upstairs, they will need something to help with cooling. They are willing to share the conference room with the town that has been their office space for the past 20 years. 
8. TOWN HALL REPAIRS – PLAN ON MOVING FORWARD AND BOARD DECISION ON PROPOSED CONFERENCE ROOM: Heidi Loveland updated the board on where they were at with the painting of the building. She reported that in regard to the budget they were given, out of the $7,500, they had spent approximately $3,000 on supplies and man hours. The rooms that have been painted are: library, men’s and women’s bathrooms on the north side of the building, the hallway by the water and clerk’s offices, and the old bishop’s office upstairs that David Ence uses for the Kanarra Creek Irrigation office. Loveland said if the board would like to keep the library, she suggests lining the walls with bookshelves, and keeping the middle of the room available so 2 long tables could be put up for meetings, crafts, art groups, book clubs, etc. She suggested having the library open M-F from 8 am-noon, and residents could come in and borrow books during those hours. Loveland said the New Harmony library will donate their old books. Loveland has been approached by a couple of local groups that are also interested in using rooms in the building for activities. One is a daycare group; the other is a home school group. We have tried having these groups in the gym during business hours, but the kids were too loud running around so that didn’t work. However, the library might be an option if the kids can stay in that one room. Loveland suggested keeping the Historical Society all on one floor if they end up using the library. Councilor Shugart said he feels Town Hall should be used primarily to house the town government and its needs. The town is paying all the bills on the building, so the town has first dibs. Since he’s served on the board, he’s seen the meetings double or triple. There are more employees using the offices. Such as: John Batty, Holly Hadley, Patti Morris, Mike Humes, etc. Everybody else can use whatever space is left. He doesn’t mean to sound harsh, but that’s the way it needs to be. If the library works as a conference meeting room that people can share, then that’s great. Or a table can be set up in the recreation room. We don’t have our new fire station yet, or a new town hall, that’s a pipe dream at this point. Loveland asked the board how they felt about keeping the library open. David Ence said that during the 6 months he was the librarian and had it open, there were approximately 9 people that came. Loveland asked Ence if he thought bringing in new books would make a difference. Ence said he didn’t know. He said people go to the library for different reasons. You can get books online now and they can go to the New Harmony or Cedar libraries. Councilor Allred said some people go for free WiFi. Loveland said they thought about putting an old computer down there for people to use. They do get some people coming in asking about that from time to time. Ence said they have put a lot of effort into painting and cleaning up the library. He suggested giving it a few more months. We have put a lot of work into the downstairs – there are offices for the Falls Manager, Town Sexton, and storage/CERT room. The CERT room is now full of emergency preparedness materials that were donated by the hospital. Councilor Allred asked what was in the rooms upstairs. Ence said there is John Batty’s office and next to that his map room. Then the other two rooms are the Historical Society’s Museum. We are utilizing the building like never before. It’s nice to send people to different offices instead of everyone talking over each other in the Clerk’s Office. Ence said if the library won’t work, he will be the first to say so. The library would make an excellent meeting room. Loveland said there is one bathroom downstairs and one bathroom upstairs that have been decommissioned and are not hooked up to the septic system anymore. Loveland said if we are not going use those as bathrooms anymore, she suggested taking everything out and turning them into storage rooms. The library storage room has been fixed up and is ready to go. There are also two storage rooms (one upstairs and one downstairs) that need to be fixed up and cleaned out, as well as one under the stairs. Loveland asked the board how they felt about moving forward with that project. The board agreed that was a good direction to go. Mayor Gould asked Brenda Pugh if they were okay sharing a conference room space, and they could find room for their things in one of the closets. Pugh said in their office they have bookcases, totes, and filing cabinets. The board agreed that one of the storage spaces should work. Pugh said they have 4 filing cabinets. Ence said they might need to put in some shelving as well. Pugh said they have 8 totes of things they use. Loveland said there would also be some space in the kitchen they could use and put a lock on the cabinets. Pugh said they will try to consolidate their things to take up as little space as possible.
Councilor Allred asked where the Monthly Expenditure sheet was. Loveland said they would only get one of those a month. The next one would be handed out at the beginning of February. The second meeting of the month will be more of a discussion meeting.

9. BUDGETS AND TOWN PROPERTY/EQUIPMENT VALUES LISTS: Heidi Loveland explained the budget sheet handouts. They show one and a half years of expenses and revenues, and the budget were for 2022-2023 and 2023-2024. Loveland reviewed as an example the Public Safety budget and bank accounts associated with his department – the Fireman’s Fund, and Capital Projects Fund. When she and Joe meet with everyone individually to talk about their department budgets, they will review the information associated with each department and talk about their long-term goals. Loveland talked about the new fire station and trying to make that a more viable goal. Either the town needs it badly enough to make it happen, or we need a new plan, as everything else is on hold until that’s decided. Joe Willliams took Holly Hadley’s estimate and said after paying SITLA that we hope to bring in approximately $90,000 extra. If we can raise taxes a little every year to help compensate, we should be able to reach every department’s long-term goals, including the fire station. Loveland said everyone was given an insured value list for their department. She suggested the department heads meet with John Batty (if needed) to review the vehicles/equipment on their lists to see if they are worth keeping and insuring, need to be fixed, can be sold, or need something new. Loveland briefly reviewed the insured value list with everyone. Councilor Shugart said this came up a few years ago, and there was some heat over selling a backhoe. Councilor Allred agreed and said when the backhoe was sold, there was a lot of talk from residents, and they quit selling anything because it became such a problem. Loveland said this is just a suggestion, the board can decide how they want to move forward, but if we want to update the insured value equipment and property lists, these decisions need to be made so we are only insuring what’s being used or selling old equipment to make money for something new. She is hoping to set up department head meetings with her and Joe in February to review this information. Then we will bring it all together for discussion and compromise in March and April. Loveland suggested instead of having one big capital project, each department plan one capital project and/or equipment they are saving for. Loveland laid out the plan moving forward regarding long-term budgeting and saving. She asked the board if they were okay with moving in this direction, or if they wanted to leave things as they are. The board agreed it was a good direction to go, and that they would be willing to help make these decisions and meet with Batty if necessary. Loveland told the board to let her know if they needed any additional information to make their decisions. Councilor Allred suggested again raising taxes a little at a time over a period so it’s not a big jump in the future. Ence said the town has had budget shortfalls for the last two years. Joe has done some fancy footwork to make it all work. Raising the fees at the Falls will help but is not a long-term answer. Councilor Shugart agreed this was a great way to move forward. He likes the idea of starting with the departments.
10. ANNOUNCEMENTS: Councilor Allred invited everyone to the meet and greet with John Curtis who is running for Mitt Romney’s seat on Saturday, January 27th at 8 am at the Park Avenue Eatery. Councilor Allred said that Marilyn is not running for the county commissioner seat, and he talked about the change coming next year. Councilor Allred said the Division of Water Quality just formed a new committee to watch the aquifers. He is on that committee as well. Councilor Allred said the 17 deep wells were not approved – but they can be refiled in the future. He talked about the black pipes going up the Black ridge into Ash Creek. Councilor Allred talked about the new subdivision going in at exit 42. They have not been approved by the Iron County Water Conservancy yet.
11. CLOSED MEETING IF NEEDED: None.

12. ADJOURN: Mayor Gould asked for a motion to adjourn. Councilor Shugart moved to close the meeting. Councilor Allred seconded the motion. All were in favor.
The meeting adjourned at 7:15 pm.
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